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EXECUTIVE BOARD 
 

WEDNESDAY, 17TH APRIL, 2024 
 

PRESENT: 
 

Councillor J Lewis in the Chair 

 Councillors S Arif, D Coupar, M Harland, 
H Hayden, A Lamb, J Lennox, J Pryor and 
M Rafique 

 
APOLOGIES: Councillor F Venner 
 
 

116 Exempt Information - Possible Exclusion of the Press and Public  
There was no information contained within the agenda which was designated 
as being exempt from publication. 
 

117 Late Items  
There were no late items of business submitted to the Board for 
consideration. 
 

118 Declaration of Interests  
Councillor S Arif declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest as per her 
published Register of Interests with respect to agenda item 8 entitled, 
‘Investing in Area-Based Energy Efficiency Improvements to Back-to-Back 
Homes in Armley and Holbeck (Phase 3)’.  As such, Councillor Arif advised 
the Board that she would leave the meeting room for the duration of the 
Board’s consideration of that item (Minute No. 122 refers). 
 

119 Minutes  
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 13th March 
2024 be approved as a correct record. 
 
RESOURCES 
 

120 Financial Reporting 2023/24 - Provisional Outturn Month 11 (February)  
The Chief Officer (Financial Services) submitted a report presenting an 
update on the financial position of the Authority at the Provisional Outturn, 
reflecting the first eleven months of the 2023/24 financial year.  Specifically, 
the report reviewed the current position against the 2023/24 budget and 
provided an update on the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) and the Council 
Tax and Business Rates Collection Funds.  
 
In presenting the report the Executive Member provided an overview of the 
key points which included the current forecasting of a balanced position for 
the General Fund in 2023/24 which would be achieved through the use of 
reserves. This included the use of the £17.7m from a refund from the West 
Yorkshire Combined Authority and also £14.7m from the Merrion House 
reserve.   
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Members received further information on the directorate budget action plans 
which were in place to mitigate against the pressures detailed within the 
submitted report. This included the ongoing measures to monitor and manage 
the pressures arising from key areas of demand for services delivered through 
the Children and Families directorate. 
 
Responding to a specific enquiry, the Board received further detail on the use 
of £14.7m from the Merrion House reserve which complements the Strategic 
Contingency Reserve to manage unforeseen budget pressures and is 
therefore being used as a contribution towards achieving a balanced position 
for the General Fund in 2023/24. The Board noted that external auditors were 
aware of such matters, and that there was no additional impact on the 
revenue budget as a result of using the Merrion House reserve in this way. 
 
RESOLVED –  
(a) That it be noted that at Provisional Outturn (Month 11 of the financial 

year) the Authority’s General Fund revenue budget is forecasting a 
balanced position for 2023/24 after the application of reserves; 
 

(b) That it be noted that at Provisional Outturn (Month 11 of the financial 
year) the Authority’s Housing Revenue Account is forecasting a 
balanced position; 
 

(c) That it be noted that known inflationary increases, including demand 
and demographic pressures in Social Care, known impacts of the rising 
cost of living, including the NJC pay settlement of £1,925 and the JNC 
pay settlement of 3.5%, have been incorporated into this reported 
financial position, as submitted. That it also be noted that these 
pressures will continue to be reviewed during the year and reported to 
future Executive Board meetings as more information becomes 
available, and that proposals would need to be identified to absorb any 
additional pressures; 
 

(d) That it be noted that where an overspend is projected, directorates, 
including the Housing Revenue Account, are required to present action 
plans to mitigate their reported pressures and those of the Council’s 
wider financial challenge where possible, in line with the Revenue 
Principles agreed by Executive Board in February 2023 through the 
annual Revenue Budget report. 

 
COMMUNITIES 
 

121 Cost of Living - Update Report  
Further to Minute No. 71, 22 November 2023, the Director of Communities, 
Housing and Environment submitted a report which provided an update on the 
cost-of-living situation in Leeds, and which reflected upon national policy 
interventions and the actions being taken by the Council and partners in 
response to such matters. 
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By way of introduction to the report, the Executive Member provided an 
overview of the key issues being faced in Leeds in relation to the ongoing 
cost-of-living situation, together with details of the actions being taken by the 
Council and its partners. The significant levels of demand for support services 
was highlighted, whilst the Board also received an update on national policy 
developments.  
 
Thanks was extended to those officers and partner organisations involved in 
the continued provision of key services in this area. 
 
RESOLVED –  
(a) That the contents of the submitted report, be noted, and that the 

approach being adopted, be endorsed; 
 

(b) That it be noted that the Director of Communities, Housing and 
Environment will be responsible for overseeing and implementing any 
actions arising from the submitted report. 

 
CLIMATE, ENERGY, ENVIRONMENT AND GREEN SPACE 
 

122 Investing in area-based energy efficiency improvements to back-to-back 
homes in Armley and Holbeck (Phase 3)  
The Director of Communities, Housing and Environment submitted a report on 
proposals regarding the development of energy efficiency improvements to a 
number of back-to-back homes in some of the most deprived areas in Leeds, 
and which sought several approvals from Executive Board in order to 
progress such proposals. 
 
In presenting the report the Executive Member provided an overview of the 
proposals within it, which would see a significant investment in energy 
efficiency improvements to 350 back-to-back homes in Armley and Holbeck. 
Details of the range of benefits arising from the proposals were highlighted, 
with it being noted that such improvements were in line with Leeds’ Marmot 
City principles. It was also noted that a feasibility study was proposed to be 
undertaken on the 100 properties in Armley to ascertain the suitability of the 
area for ground source heat pumps. 
 
Regarding the reference within the submitted report to ‘Equans S.A.S’ at 
recommendation (d), the Board noted that this should read ‘Equans 
Regeneration Ltd.’. 
 
A Member raised an enquiry about the possibility of delivering further 
schemes to cover other areas in the city. In response, it was acknowledged 
that whilst the submitted proposals would build upon previous schemes, the 
potential delivery of further improvements would be welcomed, but with it 
being noted that any such proposals would be dependent upon securing 
further funding. 
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RESOLVED –  
(a) That, subject to the correction referenced above, the contents of the 

submitted report, be noted; 
 
(b) That the necessary authority be provided to enter into a grant 

agreement for £1.785m with the West Yorkshire Combined Authority 
(WYCA); and that the necessary authority be provided to enter into a 
grant agreement for £4.5m with the Department for Levelling Up, 
Communities and Housing (DLUCH) via the Levelling Up Fund (LUF), 
with the latter being subject to the LUF grant award; 

 
(c) That the request to inject £1.785m of WYCA grant funding and £4.5m 

of DLUCH grant funding into the Capital Programme, be approved, 
supplemented by £6.3m of other income, as set out within the 
‘Resource Implications’ section of the submitted report; 
 

(d) That the necessary authority to spend for £12.992m in order to deliver 
both entire programmes in Armley and Holbeck, be approved; 
 

(e) That the necessary authority to direct award to Equans Regeneration 
Ltd. via the Greener Futures Partnership Decarbonisation Delivery 
Framework, be approved; 
 

(f) That the necessary authority be delegated to the Director of 
Communities, Housing and Environment in order to enable the Director 
to determine whether to seek further WYCA funding of c£2.1m to part-
fund phase 2 in Armley, subject to the outcome of the feasibility study; 
and that should this funding be secured, the necessary authority be 
delegated to the Director of Communities, Housing and Environment.in 
order to provide the Director with the authority to procure, to inject into 
the Capital Programme and also provide the Director with the authority 
to spend. 
 

(Further to Minute No. 118 above, Councillor Arif left the meeting room for the 
duration of the Board’s consideration of this item, returning to the meeting at 
the conclusion of this item) 
 
SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT AND INFRASTRUCTURE 
 

123 Leeds Lane Rental Scheme - Highways  
The Director of City Development submitted a report regarding the 
development of a potential Leeds Lane Rental Scheme. The report provided 
details of the benefits from such a scheme and sought approval to progress 
with key next steps in its proposed delivery. The proposed next steps were 
specifically in relation to the commencement of formal consultation with key 
stakeholders, and to delegate the necessary authority to officers, in 
consultation with the Executive Member, regarding the application to the 
Secretary of State and in relation to the timing, specific content and the 
implementation of the scheme. 
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By way of introduction to the report, the Executive Member provided an 
overview of what the scheme would entail, the background to the proposals 
and the benefits arising from its delivery. It was also noted that the principal 
aim of the scheme would be to further reduce disruption caused by road and 
street works. 
 
Responding to enquiries, the Board was advised that any potential impact on 
residents from highways works, including overnight works, would continue to 
be taken into consideration as they currently are as part of the existing permit 
scheme. It was noted that the aim would be to continue to deliver the best 
outcome for all, and to strike the correct balance when considering the 
competing demands upon the highway. 
 
Regarding the revenue generated from the scheme, it was noted that the first 
call would be to reimburse any costs incurred from its delivery. In terms of the 
allocation of any surplus revenue, particularly with regard to highways 
maintenance improvements, it was noted that the Government’s consultation 
on such matters was ongoing.  
 
When considering how such a scheme may impact upon works required to 
deliver a mass transit project, it was highlighted that the Council would work 
alongside the West Yorkshire Combined Authority on such matters, as the 
Council would not want to inhibit the development of a mass transit scheme. 
 
A Member enquired about the approach taken to address the backlog relating 
to highways maintenance and whether it could be reflected upon to ensure 
that local maintenance works including pothole repairs undertaken were as 
effective and efficient as possible. In response, it was noted that this was an 
area of service delivery that was intended to be reviewed over the coming 
year.    
 
Regarding the references within the submitted report to ‘Leeds Land Rental 
Scheme’ at recommendations (a) and (b), the Board noted that these should 
read ‘Leeds Lane Rental Scheme’. 
 
RESOLVED –  
(a) That, subject to the corrections referenced above, the contents of the 

submitted report, be noted; 
 
(b) That the process and benefits of introducing a Leeds Lane Rental 

Scheme, as detailed within the submitted report, be noted; 
 

(c) That the progress made to date on the development of a Leeds Lane 
Rental Scheme, be noted; 

 
(d) That the commencement of formal consultation with key stakeholders, 

as identified in Department for Transport guidance and required as part 
of the development of a Leeds Lane Rental Scheme, be approved;  
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(e) That the necessary authority be delegated to the Chief Officer 
Highways and Transportation, in conjunction with the Executive 
Member for Sustainable Development and Infrastructure, to enable 
decision making on the timing, specific content, application to the 
Secretary of State and implementation of the Leeds Lane Rental 
Scheme. 

 
ADULT SOCIAL CARE, PUBLIC HEALTH AND ACTIVE LIFESTYLES 
 

124 Adult Social Care Plan 2024 - 2027  
The Director of Adults and Health submitted a report presenting the Adult 
Social Care Plan for the period 2024 – 2027 for the Board’s consideration. 
 
In presenting the report the Executive Member highlighted that the plan 
outlined the vision and priorities that would be focussed upon over the next 
three years as part of the Council’s delivery of its statutory duties under the 
Care Act 2014. It was highlighted that the plan had been informed by the 
Council’s Better Lives Strategy and supported the implementation of the 
Health and Wellbeing Strategy. It was also noted that once agreed, the plan 
would be published and accompanied by an accessible summary document 
and other resources. 
 
A Member enquired about the ways in which progress made against the 
plan’s priorities would be measured. In response, the Board received further 
detail on the range of metrics which would be used. These included the 
responses from the nationally reported surveys which gauge the opinion of 
both service users and carers, the demographic data gathered and also via 
engagement with service providers and partners. It was noted that 
conversations on such matters would continue, in order to monitor that 
services were accessible and being provided to those who needed them. 
 
Responding to a specific request, officers undertook to provide the Member in 
question with the performance metrics used to monitor the progress being 
made.    
 
RESOLVED –  
(a) That the contents of the Leeds Adult Social Care Plan 2024 – 2027, as 

presented at appendix 2 to the submitted report, be noted, and that the 
Board’s approval be given to the plan’s publication, together with the 
Director of Adults and Health’s intention to publish an accessible 
summary of this plan; 
 

(b) That it be noted that the Director of Adults and Health is responsible for 
keeping the Leeds Adult Social Care Plan up to date, and also for 
providing regular updates on the delivery of the plan through the Leeds 
Local Account. 
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125 Leeds Health Protection Board Report 2023  
The Director of Public Health submitted the fifth report of the Leeds Health 
Protection Board since it was established in June 2014. The report, which had 
been considered by the Health and Wellbeing Board on the 21st March 2024, 
included an update on the Board’s activity, detailed the progress made on the 
Health Protection Board priorities and highlighted the achievements of the 
health protection system. 
 
By way of introduction to the report, the Executive Member highlighted the key 
role that the Board played and noted that it was made up of partners from 
across the health protection system and chaired by the Director of Public 
Health.  
 
Members received an overview of the work of the Board, including the local 
system response to new and emerging infectious diseases. It was also noted 
that the Board’s aim was to deliver a one system approach to health 
protection risks and priorities in Leeds. Reference was also made to the range 
of performance indicators monitored in this area. 
 
Thanks was extended to those officers involved in the key health protection 
work that continued to be undertaken. 
 
RESOLVED – That the contents of the submitted report be noted, together 
with the following, as presented in the appended Leeds Health Protection 
Board Report 2023:- 
(a) The progress which has been made on the Health Protection Board 

priorities; 
(b) The case studies highlighting the approach to managing significant 

infectious disease outbreaks in the city; and 
(c) The key achievements, and the targets for 2024, setting out 

recommended actions for the next 12 months. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DATE OF PUBLICATION:  FRIDAY, 19TH APRIL 2024 
 
LAST DATE FOR CALL IN 
OF ELIGIBLE DECISIONS:  5.00PM, FRIDAY, 26TH APRIL 2024 
 


